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State Executive Director Comments 
Happy Women’s History Month, and happy Women in 
Agriculture Day on March 24! Minnesota FSA has a workforce 
made up of 80 percent women who are experts at serving our 
Minnesota ag producers. I am celebrating their work and 
leadership this month.   
 
The University of Minnesota Extension Women in Ag Network is 
pulling together the inaugural Women in Ag Day at the 
Minnesota Capitol Monday, March 25. Women in the 
agricultural field are welcome to spend the day highlighting 
women’s achievements in our sector with state legislators and 
officials. You can find a link to register and the schedule of 
events here.   
 
We have been made aware of the increase in wolf numbers across the state and the impacts 
this is having on livestock operations. In an effort to assist producers that may be impacted by 
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wolf attacks, the Livestock Indemnity Program (LIP) provides benefits to eligible livestock 
owners or contract growers for livestock deaths in excess of normal mortality caused by 
eligible loss conditions, including eligible adverse weather, eligible disease and attacks by 
animals reintroduced into the wild by the federal government or protected by federal law, 
including wolves. Interested livestock owners may inquire about LIP benefits at their local FSA 
office. 
 
North Dakota FSA recently held a webinar for producers on the Emergency Relief Program 
(ERP) 2022 Tracks 1 and 2. ERP provides financial assistance for agricultural producers 
impacted by wildfires, droughts, hurricanes, winter storms and other eligible disasters 
occurring in calendar year 2022. To view the webinar recording, click here and contact your 
local FSA office if you’re interested in applying. 
 
The Risk Management Agency (RMA) has published a directory of crop insurance agents that 
specialize in selling Whole-Farm Revenue Protection. This resource will be an important tool 
to help farmers locate crop insurance agents who have experience selling Whole-Farm 
Revenue Protection and Micro Farm insurance in Minnesota.   
 
Below you will find an article written by Minnesota State Climatologist Luigi Romolo. The 
Minnesota State Climate Office is seeking rainfall monitor volunteers for the Community 
Collaborative Rain, Hail and Snow (CoCoRaHS) Network which contributes to our efforts for 
monitoring conditions through the U.S. Drought Monitor. Check out the information and details 
on how you can join CoCoRaHS as a volunteer!   
  
Respectfully,  
Whitney Place  

Rainfall Monitoring Network Seeks Volunteers  

Luigi Romolo PhD, Minnesota State Climatologist  

The State Climate Office, in conjunction with the National Weather Service, is seeking rainfall 
monitor volunteers for the Community Collaborative Rain, Hail and Snow (CoCoRaHS) 
Network. This network consists of over 20,000 volunteers nationwide who measure 
precipitation in their backyard using a 4-inch rain gage.  

The data gathered from this network is very important to the agricultural sector in that it is 
invaluable to our efforts for monitoring drought conditions and communicating those drought 
conditions to the United States (U.S) Drought Monitor. Information in the U.S. Drought Monitor 
is utilized for the implementation of USDA programs, including the Livestock Forage Program 
(LFP), Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees, and Farm-Raised Fish Program 
(ELAP), and various ad-hoc disaster programs. Additionally, it contributes directly to the 
approval of disaster designations impacting the availability of USDA Emergency Loans and 
other programs available to farmers and ranchers that are implemented by Federal, State, and 
local governments. The quality and quantity of available weather information contributes to the 
accuracy of data utilized.   

In addition to measuring precipitation, volunteers can also submit condition reports where they 
can describe what the conditions are like in their specific location. Often times, this information 
is extremely valuable because it provides us with details that instruments simply cannot 
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measure. This can include something simple like the grass is turning yellow to something 
more complex like the state of your current crops or soil moisture conditions 

Joining CoCoRaHS is easy. All you have to do is sign up at: 
https://cocorahs.org/application.aspx  

Participants are required to purchase the CoCoRaHS 4-inch rain gage at: 
https://weatheryourway.com/collections/cocorahs-gauge-parts  

We ask that you consider joining CoCoRaHS and help us help you! For more information 
about CoCoRaHS, please contact State Climatologist Luigi Romolo, PHD 
at Luigi.Romolo@state.mn.us.  

 

Minnesota FSA is Hiring 
The Farm Service Agency (FSA) is an exciting and rewarding place to start, build, and/or 
continue your career. Be part of our team and support the well-being of Minnesota agriculture 
and the American public.  

FSA's diverse culture and benefits allow for a healthy balance between your career and home 
life. In addition to a generous salary, FSA offers a friendly and professional working 
environment with a diverse workforce, flexible hours/work schedules, and other family-friendly 
benefits such as: paid vacation and sick leave, paid holidays, retirement and supplemental 
savings plan, a wide array of health, dental, vision, and life insurance plans, flexible spending 
accounts, twelve weeks of paid parental leave with FMLA eligibility, and long-term care 
insurance. Working for the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) will afford you the 
opportunity to contribute to projects that positively impact the lives of over 300 million people. 
Explore a career with the USDA at www.usajobs.gov.  

New job openings are posted on a regular basis. Interested individuals can search for career 
opportunities based upon keywords and/or specific locations as well as create search profiles 
and job announcement notifications. Currently, Minnesota FSA is seeking candidates to 
perform work in support of Minnesota agriculture and farmers in a number of locations across 
the state. Individuals who are interested in applying for these job opportunities will need to 
apply online at www.usajobs.gov. Applicants may enter the appropriate job announcement 
number below into the keyword search or click on the applicable link(s). 

Expanded County Executive Director: 

• Slayton, MN - Murray County 
FSACO-12352430-24-MN-KM 
Application period: 3/18/2024 to 4/1/2024 

Questions? Please visit the job posting linked above for additional information. 
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USDA Announces Conservation Reserve Program 
General Signup for 2024 

 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) recently announced that agricultural producers 
and private landowners can sign up for the general Conservation Reserve Program 
(CRP) through March 29, 2024. The announcement was made by Zach Ducheneaux, 
Administrator of the USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) at this year’s National Pheasant 
Fest, in Sioux Falls, SD.  

On Nov. 16, 2023, President Biden signed into law H.R. 6363, the Further Continuing 
Appropriations and Other Extensions Act, 2024 (Pub. L. 118-22), which extended the 
Agriculture Improvement Act of 2018 (Pub. L. 115-334), more commonly known as the 2018 
Farm Bill, through Sept. 30, 2024. This extension allows authorized programs, including CRP, 
to continue operating.    

As one of the largest private lands conservation programs in the United States, CRP offers a 
range of conservation options to farmers, ranchers, and landowners. It has been an especially 
strong opportunity for farmers with less productive or marginal cropland, helping them re-
establish valuable land cover to help improve water quality, prevent soil erosion, and support 
wildlife habitat.  

Producers and landowners enrolled about 926,000 acres in General CRP in 2023, bringing 
the total of enrolled acres in General CRP to 7.78 million. This, combined with all other acres 
in CRP through other enrollment opportunities, such as Grassland and Continuous CRP, bring 
the current total of enrolled acres to 24.8 million.   

General CRP    
General CRP helps producers and landowners establish long-term, resource-conserving plant 
species, such as approved grasses or trees, to control soil erosion, improve water quality and 
enhance wildlife habitat on cropland. Additionally, General CRP includes a Climate-Smart 
Practice Incentive to help increase carbon sequestration and reduce greenhouse gas 



emissions by helping producers and landowners establish trees and permanent grasses, 
enhance wildlife habitat, and restore wetlands.     

General CRP is one of several ways agricultural producers and private landowners can 
participate in the program.  

Other CRP Options  
This past January FSA began accepting applications for the Continuous CRP signup. Under 
this enrollment, producers and landowners can enroll in CRP throughout the year. Offers are 
automatically accepted provided the producer and land meet the eligibility requirements and 
the enrollment levels do not exceed the statutory cap.   

The USDA also offers financial assistance to producers and landowners enrolled in CRP to 
improve the health of their forests through the Forest Management Incentive (FMI), which can 
help participants with forest management practices, such as brush management and 
prescribed burning.   

FSA will announce the dates for Grassland CRP signup in the near future.   

Producers with expiring CRP acres can use the Transition Incentives Program (TIP), which 
incentivizes producers who sell or enter a long-term lease with a beginning, veteran, or 
socially disadvantaged farmer or rancher who plans to sustainably farm or ranch the land.   

How to Sign Up    
Landowners and producers interested in CRP should contact their local USDA Service 
Center to learn more or to apply for the program before their deadlines.   

 

Dairy Producers to Enroll for 2024 Dairy Margin 
Coverage by April 29 

Starting Feb. 28, dairy producers will be able to enroll for 2024 
Dairy Margin Coverage (DMC), an important safety net program 
offered through the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) that 
provides producers with price support to help offset milk and 
feed price differences. This year’s DMC signup begins Feb. 28, 
2024, and ends April 29, 2024. For those who sign up for 2024 
DMC coverage, payments may begin as soon as March 4, 
2024, for any payments that triggered in January 2024. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) has revised the regulations for DMC to allow eligible 
dairy operations to make a one-time adjustment to established production history. This 
adjustment will be accomplished by combining previously established supplemental 
production history with DMC production history for those dairy operations that participated in 
Supplemental Dairy Margin Coverage during a prior coverage year. DMC has also been 
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authorized through calendar year 2024. Congress passed a 2018 Farm Bill extension 
requiring these regulatory changes to the program. 

DMC is a voluntary risk management program that offers protection to dairy producers when 
the difference between the all-milk price and the average feed price (the margin) falls below a 
certain dollar amount selected by the producer.  In 2023, Dairy Margin Coverage payments 
triggered in 11 months including two months, June and July, where the margin fell below the 
catastrophic level of $4.00 per hundredweight, a first for Dairy Margin Coverage or its 
predecessor Margin Protection Program.  

2024 DMC Coverage and Premium Fees  
FSA has revised DMC regulations to extend coverage for calendar year 2024, which is 
retroactive to Jan. 1, 2024, and to provide an adjustment to the production history for dairy 
operations with less than 5 million pounds of production. In previous years, smaller dairy 
operations could establish a supplemental production history and receive Supplemental Dairy 
Margin Coverage. For 2024, dairy producers can establish one adjusted base production 
history through DMC for each participating dairy operation to better reflect the operation’s 
current production. 

For 2024 DMC enrollment, dairy operations that established supplemental production history 
through Supplemental Dairy Margin Coverage for coverage years 2021 through 2023, will 
combine the supplemental production history with established production history for one 
adjusted base production history.   

For dairy operations enrolled in 2023 DMC under a multi-year lock-in contract, lock-in eligibility 
will be extended until Dec. 31, 2024. In addition, dairy operations enrolled in multi-year lock-in 
contracts are eligible for the discounted DMC premium rate during the 2024 coverage year. To 
confirm 2024 DMC lock-in coverage or opt out in favor of an annual contract for 2024, dairy 
operations having lock-in contracts must enroll during the 2024 DMC enrollment period.      

DMC offers different levels of coverage, even an option that is free to producers, minus a 
$100 administrative fee. The administrative fee is waived for dairy producers who are 
considered limited resource, beginning, socially disadvantaged or a military veteran. To 
determine the appropriate level of DMC coverage for a specific dairy operation, producers can 
use the online dairy decision tool.   

DMC Payments  
DMC payments are calculated using updated feed and premium hay costs, making the 
program more reflective of actual dairy producer expenses.  These updated feed calculations 
use 100% premium alfalfa hay.   

More Information 
USDA also offers other risk management tools for dairy producers, including the Dairy 
Revenue Protection (DRP) plan that protects against a decline in milk revenue (yield and 
price) and the Livestock Gross Margin (LGM) plan, which provides protection against the loss 
of the market value of milk minus the feed costs. Both DRP and LGM livestock insurance 
policies are offered through the Risk Management Agency. Producers should contact their 
local crop insurance agent for more information.  

For more information on DMC, visit the DMC webpage or contact your local USDA Service 
Center.   
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USDA Now Accepting Farm Loan Payments Online 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) recently announced that most farm loan 
borrowers will soon be able to make payments to their direct loans online through the Pay My 
Loan feature on farmers.gov. Pay My Loan is part of a broader effort by USDA’s Farm Service 
Agency (FSA) to streamline its processes, especially for producers who may have limited time 
during the planting or harvest seasons to visit a local FSA office; modernize and improve 
customer service; provide additional customer self-service tools; and expand credit access to 
assist more producers.  

On average, local USDA Service Centers process more than 225,000 farm loan payments 
each year. Pay My Loan gives most borrowers an online repayment option and relieves them 
from needing to call, mail, or visit a Service Center to pay their loan installment. Farm loan 
payments can now be made at the borrower’s convenience, on their schedule and outside of 
FSA office hours.  

Pay My Loan also provides time savings for FSA’s farm loan employees by minimizing manual 
payment processing activities. This new service for producers means that farm loan 
employees will have more time to focus on reviewing and processing new loans or servicing 
requests. 

The Pay My Loan feature can be accessed at farmers.gov/loans. To use the payment feature, 
producers must establish a USDA customer account and a USDA Level 2 eAuthentication 
(“eAuth”) account or a Login.gov account. This initial release only allows individuals with loans 
to make online payments. For now, borrowers with jointly payable checks will need to continue 
to make loan payments through their local office. 

FSA has a significant initiative underway to streamline and automate the Farm Loan Program 
customer-facing business process. For the over 26,000 producers who submit a direct loan 
application annually, FSA has made various improvements including:  

• The Online Loan Application, an interactive, guided application that is paperless and 
provides helpful features including an electronic signature option, the ability to attach 
supporting documents such as tax returns, complete a balance sheet, and build a farm 
operating plan. 

• The Loan Assistance Tool that provides customers with an interactive online, step-by-
step guide to identifying the direct loan products that may be a fit for their business 
needs and to understanding the application process.  

• A simplified direct loan paper application, which reduced loan applications by more 
than half, from 29 pages to 13 pages.  
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Annual Review of Payment Eligibility for New Crop 
Year  

FSA and NRCS program applicants for benefits are required to 
submit a completed CCC-902 (Farming Operation Plan) and 
CCC-941 Average Gross Income (AGI) Certification and 
Consent to Disclosure of Tax Information for FSA to determine 
the applicant’s payment eligibility and establish the maximum 
payment limitation applicable to the program applicant.   

Participants are not required to annually submit new CCC-902s 
for payment eligibility and payment limitation purposes unless a change in the farming 
operation occurs that may affect the previous determination of record. A valid CCC-902 filed 
by the participant is considered to be a continuous certification used for all payment eligibility 
and payment limitation determinations applicable for the program benefits requested.    

Participants are responsible for ensuring that all CCC-902 and CCC-941 and related forms on 
file in the county office are updated, current, and correct. Participants are required to timely 
notify the county office of any changes in the farming operation that may affect the previous 
determination of record by filing a new or updated CCC-902 as applicable.                           

Changes that may require a NEW determination include, but are not limited to, a change of:   

• Shares of a contract, which may reflect:    

o A land lease from cash rent to share rent   

o A land lease from share rent to cash rent (subject to the cash rent tenant rule   

o A modification of a variable/fixed bushel-rent arrangement   

• The size of the producer’s farming operation by the addition or reduction of cropland 
that may affect the application of a cropland factor   

• The structure of the farming operation, including any change to a member's share   

• The contribution of farm inputs of capital, land, equipment, active personal labor, 
and/or active personal management   

• Farming interests not previously disclosed on CCC-902 including the farming interests 
of a spouse or minor child   

• Certifications of average AGI are required to be filed annually for participation in an 
annual USDA program.  For multi-year conservation contracts and NRCS easements, 
a certification of AGI must be filed prior to approval of the contract or easement and is 
applicable for the duration of the contract period.    

Participants are encouraged to file or review these forms within the deadlines established for 
each applicable program for which program benefits are being requested.   

 



FSA Is Accepting CRP Continuous Enrollment 
Offers 

The Farm Service Agency (FSA) is accepting offers for specific conservation practices under 
the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) Continuous Signup. 

In exchange for a yearly rental payment, farmers enrolled in the program agree to remove 
environmentally sensitive land from agricultural production and to plant species that will 
improve environmental health and quality. The program’s long-term goal is to re-establish 
valuable land cover to improve water quality, prevent soil erosion, and reduce loss of wildlife 
habitat. Contracts for land enrolled in CRP are 10-15 years in length. 

Under continuous CRP signup, environmentally sensitive land devoted to certain conservation 
practices can be enrolled in CRP at any time. Offers for continuous enrollment are not subject 
to competitive bidding during specific periods. Instead they are automatically accepted 
provided the land and producer meet certain eligibility requirements and the enrollment levels 
do not exceed the statutory cap. 

For more information, including a list of acceptable practices, contact your local USDA Service 
Center or visit fsa.usda.gov/crp. 

 

Is the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance 
Program Right for You? 

Farmers and ranchers rely on crop insurance to protect 
themselves from disasters and unforeseen events, but not all 
crops are insurable through the USDA’s Risk Management 
Agency. The Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Noninsured Crop 
Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) provides producers another 
option to obtain coverage against disaster for these crops. NAP 
provides financial assistance to producers of non-insurable 
crops impacted by natural disasters that result in lower yields, 

crop losses, or prevents crop planting. 

Commercially produced crops and agricultural commodities for which crop insurance is not 
available are generally eligible for NAP. Eligible crops include those grown specifically for 
food, fiber, livestock consumption, biofuel or biobased products, or value loss crops such as 
aquaculture, Christmas trees, ornamental nursery, and others. Contact your local FSA office 
to see which crops are eligible in your state and county. 

Eligible causes of loss include drought, freeze, hail, excessive moisture, excessive wind or 
hurricanes, earthquake and flood. These events must occur during the NAP policy coverage 
period, before or during harvest, and the disaster must directly affect the eligible crop. For 
guidance on causes of loss not listed, contact your local FSA county office. 
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Interested producers apply for NAP coverage using FSA form CCC-471, “Application for 
Coverage,” and pay the applicable service fee at the FSA office where their farm records are 
maintained. These must be filed by the application closing date, which varies by crop. Contact 
your local FSA office to verify application closing dates and ensure coverage for eligible NAP 
crops. 

At the time of application, each producer acknowledges they have received the NAP Basic 
Provisions, which describes NAP requirements  for coverage. NAP participants must report 
crop acreage shortly after planting and provide verifiable or reliable crop production records 
when required by FSA. 

Producers are required to pay service fees which vary depending on the number of crops and 
number of counties your operation is located in. The NAP service fee is the lesser of $325 per 
crop or $825 per producer per administrative county, not to exceed a total of $1,950 for a 
producer with farming interests in multiple counties. Premiums also apply when producers 
elect higher levels of coverage with a maximum premium of $15,750 per person or legal 
entity. 

A producer’s certification on Form CCC-860 Socially Disadvantaged, Limited Resource, 
Beginning and Veteran Farmer or Rancher Certification may serve as an application for basic 
NAP coverage for all eligible crops beginning with crop year 2022.  These producers will have 
all NAP-related service fees for basic coverage waived, in addition to a 50 percent premium 
reduction if higher levels of coverage are elected. 

For more detailed information on NAP, download the NAP Fact Sheet. To get started with 
NAP, we recommend you contact your local USDA service center. 

 

USDA Microloans Help Farmers Purchase 
Farmland and Improve Property 

Farmers can use USDA farm ownership microloans to buy and improve property. These 
microloans are especially helpful to beginning or underserved farmers, U.S. veterans looking 
for a career in farming, and those who have small and mid-sized farming operations. 
Microloans have helped farmers and ranchers with operating costs, such as feed, fertilizer, 
tools, fencing, equipment, and living expenses since 2013. 

Microloans can also help with farmland and building purchases and soil and water 
conservation improvements. FSA designed the expanded program to simplify the application 
process, expand eligibility requirements and expedite smaller real estate loans to help farmers 
strengthen their operations. Microloans provide up to $50,000 to qualified producers and can 
be issued to the applicant directly from the USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA). 

To learn more about the FSA microloan program, contact your local USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov/microloans. 
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Environmental Review Required Before Project 
Implementation 

The National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) requires Federal 
agencies to consider all potential environmental impacts for 
federally funded projects before the project is approved. 

For all Farm Service Agency (FSA) programs, an environmental 
review must be completed before actions are approved, such as 
site preparation or ground disturbance. These programs 
include, but are not limited to, the Emergency Conservation Program (ECP), Farm Storage 
Facility Loan (FSFL) program and farm loans. If project implementation begins before FSA 
has completed an environmental review, the request will be denied. Although there are 
exceptions regarding the Stafford Act and emergencies, it’s important to wait until you receive 
written approval of your project proposal before starting any actions. 

Applications cannot be approved until FSA has copies of all permits and plans. Contact your 
local FSA office early in your planning process to determine what level of environmental 
review is required for your program application so that it can be completed timely. 

 

USDA to Provide More Than $3 Billion to 
Commodity and Specialty Crop Producers 
Impacted by 2022 Natural Disasters 

The U. S Department of Agriculture (USDA) will provide more than $3 billion to commodity 
and specialty crop producers impacted by natural disaster events in 2022. Eligible impacted 
producers can apply for financial assistance through the Emergency Relief Program (ERP) 
2022. The program will help offset the financial impacts of crop yield and value losses from 
qualifying disasters occurring in 2022. 

Background   
On Dec. 29, 2022, President Biden signed into law the Disaster Relief Supplemental 
Appropriations Act, 2023 (P.L. 117-328) that provides about $3.7 billion in financial assistance 
for agricultural producers impacted by eligible natural disasters that occurred in calendar year 
2022.     

ERP 2022 covers losses to crops, trees, bushes and vines due to qualifying, calendar year 
2022 natural disaster events including wildfires, hurricanes, floods, derechos, excessive heat, 
tornadoes, winter storms, freeze (including a polar vortex), smoke exposure, excessive 
moisture, qualifying drought and related conditions.    

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/emergency-relief/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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ERP 2022 program benefits will be delivered to eligible producers through a two-track 
process. FSA intends to make both tracks available to producers at the same time. This two-
track approach enables USDA to:   

• Streamline the application process. 

• Reduce the paperwork burden on producers. 

• Proactively include provisions for underserved producers who have not been well 
served by past emergency relief efforts. 

• Encourage producer participation in existing risk management programs to mitigate 
the impacts of future severe weather events.   

It’s important to note that disaster-impacted producers may be eligible for ERP 2022 
assistance under one or both tracks. To avoid duplicative benefits, if a producer applies for 
both tracks, the Track 2 payment calculation will take into account any payments received 
through Track 1.     

ERP 2022 Application Process – Track 1   
ERP 2022 Track 1 leverages existing federal crop insurance or Noninsured Crop Disaster 
Assistance Program (NAP) data as the basis for calculating payments for eligible crop 
producers who received indemnities through these risk management programs.   

Although FSA is sending pre-filled ERP 2022 Track 1 application forms to producers who 
have crop insurance and NAP data already on file with USDA, producers indemnified for 
losses resulting from 2022 natural disasters do not have to wait to receive the application 
before requesting ERP 2022 assistance. Effective Oct. 31, 2023, producers can apply for ERP 
2022 benefits whether they have received the pre-filled application or not. Receipt of a pre-
filled application is not confirmation that a producer is eligible to receive an ERP 2022 Track 1 
payment.    

USDA estimates that ERP Track 1 benefits will reach more than 206,000 producers who 
received indemnities for losses covered by federal crop insurance and more than 4,500 
producers who obtained NAP coverage for the 2022 crop year.      

ERP 2022 Application Process – Track 2   
Track 2 is a revenue-based certification program designed to assist eligible producers who 
suffered an eligible decrease in revenue resulting from 2022 calendar year disaster events 
when compared with revenue in a benchmark year using revenue information that is readily 
available from most tax records. 

In cases where revenue does not reasonably reflect a normal year’s revenue, Track 2 
provides an alternative method for establishing revenue. Likewise, Track 2 affords producers 
of crops that are used within an operation and do not generate revenue from the sale of the 
crop a method for establishing revenue for the purpose of applying for ERP 2022 benefits. 
Producers are not required to submit tax records to FSA unless requested by the County 
Committee if required for an FSA compliance spot check.   

Although not required when applying for ERP 2022 Track 2, applicants might find the following 
documents useful to the process:   



• Schedule F (Form 1040)   

• Profit or Loss from Farming or similar tax documents for tax years 2018, 2019, 2022 
and 2023. 

Track 2 targets gaps in emergency relief assistance for eligible producers whose eligible 
losses were not covered by crop insurance or NAP including revenue losses too small 
(shallow loss) to be covered by crop insurance.   

Producers interested in applying for ERP 2022 Track 2, should contact their local FSA county 
office. Additional reference resources can be found on FSA’s emergency relief website. 

Additional Required Forms   
For both ERP 2022 tracks, all producers must have certain required forms on file with FSA 
within 60 days of the ERP 2022 deadline. FSA started accepting applications on Oct. 31, 
2023. The application deadline has not yet been determined and will be announced at a later 
date. If not already on file, producers can update, complete and submit required forms to FSA 
at any time.   

Required forms:   

• Form AD-2047, Customer Data Worksheet.   

• Form CCC-902, Farm Operating Plan for an individual or legal entity.   

• Form CCC-901, Member Information for Legal Entities (if applicable).   

• Form FSA-510, Request for an Exception to the $125,000 Payment Limitation for 
Certain Programs (if applicable).   

• Form CCC-860, Socially Disadvantaged, Limited Resource, Beginning and Veteran 
Farmer or Rancher Certification, if applicable, for the 2022 program year.   

• A highly erodible land conservation (sometimes referred to as HELC) and wetland 
conservation certification (Form AD-1026 Highly Erodible Land Conservation (HELC) 
and Wetland Conservation (WC) Certification) for the ERP producer and applicable 
affiliates.   

Most producers, especially those who have previously participated in FSA programs, will likely 
have these required forms on file. However, those who are uncertain or want to confirm the 
status of their forms can contact their local FSA county office.     

Future Insurance Coverage Requirements    
All producers who receive ERP 2022 payments must purchase crop insurance, or NAP 
coverage where crop insurance is not available, in the next two available crop years as 
determined by the Secretary. Purchased coverage must be at the 60/100 coverage level or 
higher for insured crops or at the catastrophic coverage level or higher for NAP crops.    

More Information   
ERP 2022 eligibility details and payment calculation factor tables are available on 
the emergency relief website, in the ERP Track 1 and ERP Track 2 fact sheets and through 
your local FSA county office.   
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